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Rogue Fed. Credit Union (RFCU) had a judgment against the
debtors which had been docketed and was a lien against debtors’
real property.  When the debtors filed bankruptcy, they moved to
avoid RFCU’s lien against their residence under § 522(f) as
impairing their homestead exemption.  The bankruptcy court found
that the lien impaired the homestead exemption and avoided it. 
The court also confirmed debtors’ chapter 13 plan which did not
provide for RFCU’s lien.  RFCU appealed the avoidance of the lien
and confirmation of the plan.

RFCU argued that ORS 23.240, which provides for the
homestead exemption, is modified by ORS 23.280 - 23.300, which
provides a procedure by which homestead owners may discharge a
judgment lien in Oregon state court.  That procedure may be used
after the owner has executed an agreement to transfer ownership
of the property.  RFCU thus argued that Oregon’s homestead
exemption does not exist until an agreement to transfer the
property has been executed and there would therefore be no
homestead exemption for their lien to impair in this bankruptcy
case.  

The BAP stated that ORS 23.240 itself provides that the
homestead exemption exists without the necessity of the judgment
debtor claiming it.  The exemption cannot therefore be a
“springing future interest” which only attaches when a debtor
files an action under ORS 23.280 to sell homestead property free
of judgment liens.  The Oregon procedure is an alternate method
of removing judgment liens outside of bankruptcy, either because
the debtor did not file bankrupty or the issue was not brought
before the bankruptcy court.  Moreover, Oregon case law assumes
the homestead exemption is available in bankruptcy proceedings.
BAP affirmed both avoidance of the lien and confirmation of
debtors’ plan.
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